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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 14, 2014 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Bryan Wysong, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe 

 Alternates: Joseph Pugliese, Ronald Bohigian 

    

 Others: Rob Phillips, Director of  

 Absent: Paul Bedard & Patrick Saucier, Alternates    

   David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes as submitted for 

the previous meeting.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded. Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6086A, Application of Stephen Graseck & Laura M. 

Sorensen for a 17.5’ rear yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 
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15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 308 Shuttle Meadow Road, property of 

Stephen Graseck & Laura M. Sorensen in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

step to the podium and state your name and address for the record, 

please? 

 MR. GRASEK:  My name is Stephen Graseck and my address is 308 

Shuttle Meadow Road, Southington, CT. 

 I’m asking for a rear yard setback variance so I can replace the 

deck at the back of my house.  The back half of my backyard slopes off 

about 23’ off from the house, it slopes down and it is a fairly steep 

slope.  It’s a wooded slope to the property below. 

 My property line is about half way down the slope.  I don’t think 

building my deck --- it’s already got a deck there and I’m going to 

build a slightly larger one --- will impact anybody.  There’s no 

houses down there now.  If anybody were to build a house down there, 

it can’t be built anywhere near the back of my property anyway because 

of that slope. 

 All I see, if I stand on the deck, all I see is woods. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s a good thing. 

 MR. GRASEK:  Yup.  It’s very nice.  I’ve lived there for 35 

years.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else? 

 MR. GRASEK:  I don’t think so. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any questions from the board? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So it is not a square deck.  It’s a – its actually 

less and less as the variance gets. 

 MR. GRASEK:  Pardon me? 

 MR. LAPORTE: It is not a square deck. You don’t have a square 

deck, right? 

 MR. GRASEK:  No. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So the variancy that you’re asking starts off at 17 

--- what is it 17.5? 
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 MR. GRASEK:  Right.  The closest, that’s the farthest out and 

actually occurs back towards the house from there. 

 The existing deck is much smaller.  It’s like a hallway.  It’s 

practically useless.  If you have two people sitting, somebody has to 

get up to walk to the door. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 It looks like a minor variance.   

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here to speak in favor of this application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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 B. APPEAL #6087A, Application of David gold for an 18.6’ front 

yard setback variance and expansion of duplex structure on a lot with 

insufficient area under Sections 7A-00, 11-09 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 18 Greeley Lane, property of David & Connie Gold in an R-

12 zone. 

 MR. GOLD:  My name is David Gold, 215 Lazy Lane.  I’m applying 

for a variance on the front yard setback. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Mr. Chairman?  Was there a sign out there? 

 THE CHAIR:  I didn’t see a sign, no. 

 MR. GOLD: I was there today.   The neighbor put the sign back up.  

I guess it blew down.  I have a letter from him. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I drove by there today and I didn’t see a sign 

there today. 

 MR. GOLD:  I was there at two o’clock. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, I was there probably in the morning. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  In the morning I was there. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I was there about eleven o’clock. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.   Because one of the issues is, by law, it’s got 

to be up there for two weeks or ten days.  Steady.   Prior to the 

meeting. 

 So, what I would ask to do is we can, you can go through your 

presentation and then what I would ask is to continue the public 

hearing. 

 And, then if the sign is damaged in any way, come back to the 

zoning enforcement officer or the department and get a new sign.  

Okay? 

 MR. GOLD: No, the sign isn’t damaged. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. GOLD:  The sign is not damaged. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, you really need to secure it so it stays up 

there so people that drive by it can see it and attend the meeting if 

they desire.  Okay? 

 Why don’t you explain to the board what you want to do and why 

you want to do it. 

 MR. GOLD:  This house was damaged by a storm.  We took down the 

duplex to the foundation.  We want to extend out the front to 

incorporate garage.  The impact to the area will be minimal. 

    The setbacks for the rest of the neighborhood, um, are less than 

10’ now.  You guys probably drove by there.  So, it’s kind of a spur 

off of Berlin Avenue.  There’s no thru traffic.  There’s only two 

houses on the road there.  Mine and another one. 

 So we won’t --- after the storm we wanted to take it down and 

rebuild something more progressive.  So that’s where we’re going with 

the variance. 

 MR. LAPORTE: So you want to do is you want to build a bigger 

duplex?  Is that right? 

 MR. GOLD: Yah, a little bit bigger and the garage.  There is a 

garage where the variance comes in. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And your hardship?  You have to have a hardship. 

 MR. GOLD:  The hardship was the nonconforming lot that we --- 

trying to work with the existing structure that we couldn’t work with. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s nonconforming but the regulations did change 

along the way? 

 MR. GOLD:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The regulations changed and it made it a 

nonconforming lot?  Is that what happened there? 

 MR. GOLD:  Yup.  We’re trying to rebuild it after the damage from 

the storm.  So we took it down to the ground level. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How big will the footprint be? 

 MR. GOLD:  The footprint will be 60 by 45. 

 (Pause) 
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 THE CHAIR:   And, the other house, I’m showing here was 45 by 28.  

Is that correct? 

 MR. GOLD:  Um, at the widest point it was --- it was kind of a 

legoland house.  Where it didn’t really --- so at the widest point it 

was 60 by 45. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sixty by forty-five? 

 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  On the drawing we have, it looks like the 60 by 45 

is the outer rim and then there is a shaded cross hatched area.  Is 

the shaded cross hatched area the old house? 

 MR. GOLD: Yes, this depicted the old house.  So it’s not really 

square. 

 THE CHAIR: Would you give it to Rob and he can maybe pass it 

around so we can take a look at it. 

 (Passed in) 

 MR. GOLD:  So, with my widest points it was 60 by 45. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. WYSONG:  So, the old house was nonconforming. 

 Which is the front of the house?  Is it – 

 MR. GOLD:  The front is where the garage --- are you looking at 

the print? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m looking on the square plot plan. 

 THE CHAIR:  When you get to the picture of it, it might show it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I get a picture of the old house, right? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what he is --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  Or the new house? 

 MR. GOLD:  It’s towards the bottom. 

 MR. WYSONG: Is it facing so the garage entrance is on this side? 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes, sir. 
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 (Pause) 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, you are looking for a front yard variance --- 

the house -- house must’ve been nonconforming on the front yard. 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And the old house was nonconforming on the side 

yard. 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, are you looking at this entire structure to be 

two stories? 

 MR. GOLD:  Two stories, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because on your other one, you’re one story for --- 

you know a substantial piece of it or one and a half. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the original was a single family? 

 MR. GOLD:  No. It was a duplex. 

 THE CHAIR:  It was a duplex?  Okay.  Somebody on the second 

floor, is that it? 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are asking us to extend the existing 

nonconforming house.  That’s what you’re asking. 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it goes sideways and up as well. 

 MR. GOLD:  Widthwise, we should be approximately the same at the 

widest. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m mystified.  You’re adding a garage and you are 

asking for a front yard variance and you said that it is because you 

are adding a garage. 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  You have two front yards on a corner lot. 

 MR. GOLD: No, sir. One. 



Zoning Board of Appeals October 14, 2014 

8 

 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, I think be definition a corner lot has two 

front yards.  There is a front yard on --- wherever the street is, 

there is a front yard. 

 MR. GOLD:  The street doesn’t go anywhere.  Its mafia blocks. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, I realize the street doesn’t go anywhere but 

there is a street there. 

 I need a, Mr. Chairman, is this a corner lot or not? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t know.  I would take it as a corner lot. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would take it as a corner lot and I think a corner 

lot has two front yards. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Which has two front yard setbacks.  So if your 

garage which is facing Greeley to the bottom of the drawing, it 

requires a variance.  

 And, I don’t see where it is on here. 

 You’re asking for a variance on the other front yard.  The front 

yard to the right.  Is that what you are asking for?  Not where the 

garage is.  But where the old structure is. 

 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It looks like the front one is approximately 37’ 

off the road.  If I can --- it’s hard to tell on this print.  But ---- 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, because of the lack of signs, I think we’re 

going to move to continue the public hearing and I’d suggest you get 

with the building department and figure out what variance you really 

need.  Because my gut feeling is you are going to need more than one 

variance.   

 You’re thinking not, huh? 

 MR. GWOREK:  No.   

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR: Now, when you look at the new drawing, which way, I am 

looking at the old drawing and apparently you’ve got, I guess septic – 



Zoning Board of Appeals October 14, 2014 

9 

 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- in the, I’m not sure: I guess this would be 

almost facing Berlin Street. 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, Greeley runs parallel to Berlin Street there.  

So you’ve got all kinds of leach fields.  So which is the house going 

to be facing?  Is it going to be turned around and facing east or is 

it going to be --- because the driveways then would be going over your 

leach fields? 

 MR. GOLD:  No.  We’re utilizing the same leach fields and 

driveways.  And, the house will be facing Berlin Avenue. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the house is going to face towards the south? 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s going to face this way.  And, covering one field 

with the driveway. 

 MR. GOLD:  Well, the leach fields are to the sides of the 

driveways.   

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. GOLD:  We are utilizing the same existing driveways and leach 

fields. 

 THE CHAIR:  On the west side. 

 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’ll be putting in a new driveway on the east side. 

 MR. GOLD: No, sir.  Same driveways.  They just extend out to the 

new structure. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So this going to be a two family which the old 

one was. 

 MR. GOLD:  Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 Do you want to make a motion to continue the public hearing and 

then we’ll get a chance to look at it between now and the next 

meeting.   

 And, then make sure you get that sign up, okay? 

 Yes, Rob? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  I was going to say, I’ll circle back with Dave and 

talk about the corner lot issue. It does appear by definition that 

this would be a corner lot. 

 THE CHAIR: Right.  So he probably needs another variance, a 

second variance. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  I’ll talk to Dave. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m not sure.  Commissioner Gworek points out that 

there is a building line minimum where the garage is.  So your 

variance isn’t for the garage. The variance is for the structure 

itself, the main part of the house, which was non-compliant before and 

will be non-compliant in your proposal. 

 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I agree.   Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, Joe? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, we have the set of plans that I 

believe is proposed to be used on that spot?  The outer perimeter of 

this house is shown on this page, Page 1, as 61’ by 49.6 which is 

different than what you are showing on the plot plan, if I understand 

the plot plan correctly.  So I am not sure --- I’m not sure how this 

relates to this plan unless this is not the house plans you are going 

to use? 

 THE CHAIR:  This plan that we have in front of us, I’m assuming 

this is the old house?  Or, is this the new one? 

 MR. GOLD:  That’s the old house.  

 THE CHAIR:  This is the old one.  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, what is the 45 by 60?  That was the new one? 

 MR. GOLD:  That was the existing one. 
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 THE CHAIR:  You look at the exiting one: it’s 45 across the top 

and 60 deep. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Okay, so what is that more hatched area within 

that?  I thought that was on the old one? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m not --- the hatched area is the square, if you 

square off --- the hatched area on the left hand side is where the 

garage was. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I see. 

 THE CHAIR:  Did you see a picture of the old house? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No, I didn’t.  

 THE CHAIR:  I think if you’ll look at that you’ll understand what 

that is. 

 See it on the left hand side?  It’s like a single level structure 

on the left? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any questions before we --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d almost rather see on this map the actual 

footprint.  Because it appears that you’re asking for maybe more than 

you want and it certainly would look better if you told us exactly 

what you were looking for and lay it out --- you can lay this 61 by 

49.6 out exactly the way it is and maybe lay it out on a map that 

doesn’t have all the leach fields so we can see where the building 

lines are, where the existing structure is and where the proposed new 

structure is overlaid on top of that.  It would make it a lot easier 

for us. 

 MR. GOLD:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because again, he’s showing the old structure as 

being 60’ and the new one is only 48.6?  Or 49.6? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s 49.6. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s actually --- if I read that right, it’s 61 

across, so it’s ---where it was 45 he’s asking for 61. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it’s almost like it was turned sideways. 

 THE CHAIR: And, where it was 60 – right --- he’s asking for 49.6. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  I think it’s almost turned sideways on 

there. 

 THE CHAIR:   Right, yah. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We really need to see a different plan. 

 THE CHAIR: Could you do that for us? 

 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: For the next meeting? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because the other thing is, if the garage is going 

to be only one and a half stories and  that’s all you’re really 

looking for, that’s going to make a different than if you are looking 

for two stories that’s over the line. 

 MR. GOLD:  It’ll be the garages.  Single story over the line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Move we continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 Thank you. 
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 C. APPEAL #6088A, Application of Keith Gray for special 

exception approval to allow an annual church holiday craft fair under 

Sections 3-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 232 Bristol 

Street, property of First Evangelical Lutheran Church in an R-12 zone. 

 MR. GRAY:  Good evening, gentlemen.  This is my fourth year 

coming before you representing the church of First Lutheran for a 

special exception for 3-01-21A and 15-05. 

 We’ve always had just one stipulation which has been the parking.  

We have always followed that stipulation.  We have never had a problem 

with parking. 

 We  --- a lot of times people at churches think that the money is 

staying at the church.   We don’t. It goes back to the community. 

 We have this fair to get the community involved.  And, we have 

well over tripled our flow of traffic throughout the day since the 

first time we had the fair. 

 One of the persons that is on the fair committee, I guess the 

vendors themselves and there are hundreds and hundreds of these fairs 

around the state and she was told by one of the vendors that the fair 

at  First Lutheran in Southington is one of the top ten in the state. 

 That means that the name of Southington is getting out and around 

and that’s what we want.  We want to get our name out and we want to 

get the community active. 

 So that is why I am proposing or I’m asking again for the special 

exception. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, as you pointed out, the only stipulation 

we had was that you provide an individual to direct traffic.  

 MR. GRAY:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  and, that is not an issue, right? 

 MR. GRAY:  No, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a question:  If we had a second stipulation 

which stated that it was going to be on November 8
th
 from 8:30 to 3:00, 
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would that be all right?  That is when you are planning on having it, 

isn’t it? 

 It doesn’t say when it is. 

 MR. GRAY:  Yes.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Just to limit the date. 

 MR. GRAY:  It is the Veteran’s Day --- I apologize for that.  The 

Veteran’s Day weekend.  That Saturday. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I mean, you do a good job. 

 MR. GRAY:  Thank you. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Is that an issue with set up and all of that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, they are only having the festival during those 

hours and they’re not asking for anything for set up. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. GRAY:  We never had anything outside the building.  

Everything is always maintained inside the building as was asked by 

this commission three years ago. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  There is no change in the layout?  Same layout as 

last time? 

 MR. GRAY:  The only change is going to be the entrance.  This 

year we are going to have you come through the door in front of the 

church.  So when they come in, our church doors are going to be open 

so they can look down and see inside the church.  It is going to give 

a better flow of traffic. 

 Now, we do have two handicapped ramps for any handicapped 

individuals so there is no problem with the handicapped, either. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. WYSONG:  One other question:  Is the raffle element of this 

fair new or have you done that in the past? 
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 MR. GRAY:  We’ve always been doing it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 I’m sorry? 

 MR.  CRAVEN:  Hi, my name is Lew Craven and I’m at 28 East Street 

in Southington.  I just wanted to say that we usually have at least 

three people directing traffic in the parking lot.  We’ve been 

complimented on the organization and the direction of that by the 

people that come to the fair. It’s not just one but a minimum of two 

and sometimes three.  Have we ever had four? 

 We had a lot of people. One in every row.  And, one guy at the 

entrance.  And, we’ve always been complimented on the parking. 

 THE CHAIR:  I just want to make sure --- you are making it more 

complicated than we need it. 

 We said one individual and you are mentioning now you have three.  

We want to be as specific as we can.  Not to impede what you want to 

do but to be --- from a record and for what we put in our permanent 

record. 

 So you’re saying --- how many individuals are you asking for to 

direct traffic? 

 MR. CRAVEN:  One. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 (Commissioner Matthew O’Keefe recused himself for Items D & E and 

left the dais.) 

 (Alternate Commissioner Ronald Bohigian was seated for Mr. 

O’Keefe.) 

 

 D. APPEAL #6089A, Application of Raymond P. Ragaini for a 

special exception approval to allow a change in permittee for a 

restaurant with a bar/patio liquor license under Sections 4-01.32, 11-

04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 98 main Street, property of 98 

Main LLC in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant come forward and state your name 

and address for the record, please. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  My name is Raymond p. Ragaini, 30 Winter Street, 

Ansonia, CT. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  Todd Cigliano, 95 South Farms Drive, Manchester, 

CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  We are putting a new restaurant here in your fair 

Town of Southington at the location listed.   It will be owned and the 

name will be Geno’s Grill.  Geno Auriemma, as well as the individuals 

who are the investors, will be the owners operator.   

 I will be the permittee for Geno’s Restaurant.  I am presently 

the permittee for his Storrs, Connecticut as well as the one at 

Mohegan Sun Casino. 

 The layout that we have presented is basically the same layout as 

the footprint that’s there now.  We are in the process of renovating 

it and putting new fixtures, new flooring, new ceiling and all the 

amenities to bring it up to what we want the premises to look like. 

 And, just to add, too, there is a handicapped ramp that is 

existing there so there is handicapped accessibility to the 

restaurant. 

 Any other questions that you may have that I can answer or Todd 

at this time, please feel free. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do we have any questions? 



Zoning Board of Appeals October 14, 2014 

17 

 

 There’s really no change.  Just a change in the permittee. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  And, the backer.  A backer, LLC. 

 THE CHAIR: When are you going to take the sign down for the old 

restaurant? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  That’s part of our process. That’ll be coming down 

and we have a builder that’s doing all that. We have applied for 

permission to change that and the process with the health authority, 

too. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  All the seating is the same? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Yes.  It may be a different layout, but the same 

capacity.  I raised both to the fire marshal in town and I went over 

everything with him, too. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Now, we have conditions? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we have the same conditions that we always 

have. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Um-hum. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, right now they are: 

 No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I don’t know what those are, sir. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s good.  

 How many bar seats are you --- if I count them up ---  

 MR. RAGAINI:  It’s in the plan, I think. 

 THE CHAIR:  Fifteen, I think is – 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, so it will be fifteen. 

 MR. RAGAINI: Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:  No live entertainment?  Are you planning on any live 

inside? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  We may do just acoustics, non amplified music. 

 With our food and our atmosphere is really what we are looking 

for.  We don’t have entertainment in any other venues now that we own. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so it’s no live entertainment. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any significant changes to the floor plan as 

determined by the zoning enforcement officer will require a new 

application. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I understand that.  He was quite good when I 

approached him a couple of weeks ago to start this process. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry, Rob? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  There is one more that you may not have on your 

list.  It’s Number 6. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, I don’t have Number 5, either. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Any changes in management/permittee shall require 

a new application. 

 I guess this is what you originally had stipulations and over 

time a couple got dropped off.  So we want to probably add that back 

on. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, absolutely.  That’s Number 6? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s Number 5? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  That was the change in floor plan. There was three 

on my list:  service bar, only. 

 THE CHAIR: Got it. Okay.  That was – 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  I don’t know if that applies here. 

 THE CHAIR: So, Number 5 is basically any change. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Mr. Chairman?  I just want to make sure what he 

just mentioned, a service bar.  We have what they call by the state 

regulations, a consumer bar, where people are allowed to sit and 

drink.  So it’s not defined as a service bar.  I just want to make 

sure that’s clear.  So there’s not any problem. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yah, I had a question mark.  I’m not sure what the 

intention was on service bar, only.  Whether it was applicable here, 

or not. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t – 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Frankly, it’s about the same as the – 

 THE CHAIR:  It doesn’t sound like its applicable here.  Service 

bar would be when you have or you have hostesses --- 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- and the bartender fills the drinks for the 

hostess and she brings it around.  So that really doesn’t apply. 

 Okay, so I don’t think you have a problem there. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay.  I just wanted to make sure that I’m sure 

with your regulations, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Sure. 

 Thank you. 

 I’m sorry? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We have the patio and the outside dining 

conditions. 

 THE CHAIR: You’re right.  I was going to ask that question. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  You know, that was on my thought. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  You are going to have during the warmer months, 

I hope, you’re going to have outside patio? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Yes, sir. 
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 THE CHAIR: Okay.  And, what are your thoughts on that?  We 

usually specify hours of operation, et cetera, et cetera.  And, 

what’re your thoughts on it? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  During the summer months, obviously, we’re not 

going to start until probably next --- towards the end of May, 2015. 

We’ll offer outdoor dining for people who want it.   

 As far as any, you know, we’ll have music inside and again it’s 

something that --- there are speakers that are there now. I don’t know 

if there’s any regulations to your zoning or sound ordinances, but 

what they can --- up until a certain hour, ten o’clock you can have 

outside music.   

 So, Mr. Chairman, I look for you to tell me if we’d be able to do 

this so that you know the management team which I’m part of along with 

Todd can conform to whatever regulations you have. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We do have conditions on the last one.  Right here.  

Do you want me to read them off? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think, yah, we can read off the stipulations 

that we have. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR: And, when we make the motion we’ll include those 

stipulations so you don’t have to come back again. 

 But I think one of the things that, one of the stipulations that 

we always have --- well actually two of them:  there is no music or 

entertainment outside on the patio and no amplification or 

loudspeakers. 

 Now, that is what we have on every application that has a patio. 

 Not, that may be something that is subject to change at some 

point through the planning & zoning process, but not here. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?  So that’ll be one of the --- so if you are 

planning on having those speakers, you know, that’ll have to be a 

separate application which we don’t want to address on this one, if 

that’s okay.  

 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I appreciate that. 

 THE CHAIR:  What are your hours of operation for that patio? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Well, when the weather is good, we will be opening 

at eleven or eleven-thirty for lunch, seven days a week.  So we will 

offer outside dining. 

 Our kitchen will close during the time around ten o’clock or so.  

 MR. CIGLIANO:  Yes.  

 MR. RAGAINI:  The kitchen, around ten o’clock, so there’ll be no 

more service, food.  People can have a drink out there.  But if you 

say there is a certain hour --- whatever regulations you have, we will 

abide by 100%.  That’s not a problem. 

 THE CHAIR:  We don’t, the last one was 10:00 pm.  But if you are 

going to be serving, not necessarily liquor, we don’t really get 

specific.  But if you are going to be out there at eleven o’clock, you 

just need to let us know and then we can evaluate it. We don’t want to 

tell you. We don’t have a hard and fast rule saying ten o’clock you’ve 

got to close, lights out. 

 So, I’ll leave it up to you.  If you say ten is fine, then that 

is what we’ll put in the stipulation. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Yes.  And, again, if it is a nice day and we’re 

busy inside, obviously, the overflow would go to the patio if it’s 

that busy.  But we won’t use anything that you tell us we should do as 

far as that goes.  We just want to be good neighbors, I guess. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  And, again, as Ray mentioned, the kitchen is 

closed at ten o’clock, so there is no food being served out there even 

if we are full at that point in time.  So at that point, it would only 

be people outside who are you know, who are drinking.  There’ll be no 

food service past then. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Mr. Chairman?  We have approval shall be good for 

one year? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think we need to re-evaluate that.  My point 

would be if there are no complaints, you know, noise or if there is 

amplification, my feeling is if there is no, you know, if there are no 

complaints in that year, then there’s no sense having him come back 
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every year for renewal.  So we can word it in such a way saying, you 

know, it’s good unless there is a complaint.  Then you’ll have to come 

back. That’ll be up to the zoning enforcement officer, anyway.  

 As long as you abide by the stipulations. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  On the patio outside, we had talked about, Number 

2, all alcoholic beverages be served in glass, cups, et cetera and not 

in the original containers. 

 I know during one of the last ones we had there was something 

stated about not being able by law to take it out of the container and 

put it in a cup? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one of the --- the reason for that is it is in 

the state regs.  And, I think, on the state regs what they’re afraid 

of is people start throwing beer bottles around.  I think that, really 

it covers us.  But it is covered by the state reg, so we’ve been 

putting it in there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, that’s the only reason. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, that’s also a stipulation.  

 MR. RAGAINI:   So if someone wanted a bottle of beer, we would 

pour it into a glass and serve it instead of just putting a bottle or 

the cans on the table. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct.  Not in the original container. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  Just so I am clear for the staff.  We are not 

brining it out there, pouring it into the glass and leaving some of it 

in the bottle. We’re not leaving the bottle out there is what you’re 

saying.  

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  We have to pour the entire bottle into the glass 

and take the bottle away. 

 MR. RAGAINI:   And, like you said, regulations,  when the 

commissioners eventually vote on this application, it is our 

responsibility to make sure that no vessels, containers, leave the 

premises, out to the patio, whatever, because that would be a direct 
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violation of the Department of Consumer Protection Liquor Division 

Acts and Regulations.   

 Just so you know, I am a former liquor agent and I’m a private 

consultant.  So you know, I’m always up on the regs.  You know, 

talking to Harvey --- 

 THE CHAIR:  More than we are.  So that’s good. You can help us 

out. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I will. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  I do have one question:  Does it apply to bottles 

of wine?   Because obviously, we would not pour an entire bottle of 

wine and it has to stay on the table.  So,um, how’d you like us to 

handle that? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’ll tell you what. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Bring a carafe. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  I don’t know if I can tell Coach Auriemma he’s not 

allowed to sit outside. 

 (Laughter) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a solution? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No, no.  I have a question because you know a lot 

of outside dining is usually on sidewalks. 

 THE CHAIR:  They have what? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  On a sidewalk.  Okay? 

 This is kind of different where it’s not on the outside. There is 

a perimeter so that it’s actually inside your own building and it’s 

not outside on the sidewalk.  You know what I mean? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it’s not much different than a lot of the 

others that we’ve had in town. I understand what you’re saying. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It is just different. But there is a ramp that 

comes down and you could walk out onto the sidewalk. 



Zoning Board of Appeals October 14, 2014 

24 

 

 So, I mean, it’s --- 

 MR. RAGAINI: Also, just to let you know, we do intent to put a 

security camera system throughout the restaurant as well as one or two 

cameras outside positioned so that they can be monitored by the staff 

either in the office or I-phones. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, in regards to the wine bottle 

question, does the state address that in any way? 

 THE CHAIR:  The state has basically, I believe the way they word 

it is not served in the original container.  And, I believe that is 

what is stated in the regs. 

 Original container that would be wine, beer, whatever.  And, I 

know, it’s --- what I would like to do since that is what we’ve been 

doing and I’m not saying --- I am not one to say well, we’ve been 

doing it that way forever and that’s the way we’re going to do it, but 

for this application, I’d like to leave that in there.   

 Then I’d like to revisit it again at some point on more of a --- 

you know, across the board, throughout the town, and not just on your 

application. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I see, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then if we evaluate it that way, then we can put 

out through the zoning enforcement officer, through the chamber 

whatever that there has been a change and you know, this is what it 

is. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Fair enough. 

 Mr. Commissioners, just so you know, I am part of two restaurants 

and involved in several others, and I own a private restaurant in 

Ansonia where I live and we have a nice little patio which is much 

smaller but we serve bottled wine out there.  But we don’t allow --- 

you know, there is no regulations in the Town of Ansonia and the 

bottled beer is poured in a glass, just to let you know.   So that’s 

our own.  It’s a better way and we’re going to go here at Geno’s 

restaurant here in Southington and do it that way. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  The beer is not an issue.  It’s just we would have 

to address the wine piece at some point in time. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  We’ll put it in there. And, then we will 

revisit it at some point. 
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 I’ll meet with the planning & zoning and I’ll meet with whoever 

we need to on our side. 

 Okay? 

 MR. RAGAINI:   Thank you.  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that okay with you guys? 

 Thank you. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I think so. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Did we nail down the hours of operation?  Is it 

going to be left at --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I thought he said eleven am. And, he said ten 

o’clock. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Ten o’clock.   

 VARIOUS:  That’s when the kitchen closes. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  We’ll have like a bar menu for late night.  A 

little bit of items. 

 And, we open: normal hours are Monday thru Thursday, nine in the 

morning until one.  Friday and Saturday to two. And, Sunday eleven to 

one.  So the bar will stay open later.  If it got slow, we’ll close.  

But if it’s a busy night --- you know. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, tell us what hours you want.  Instead of us 

trying to debate this. 

 What hours do you want? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Eleven am Monday thru Thursday to one am.  Friday 

and Saturday eleven am to two am.  And, then Sunday, eleven to one. 

 MR. WYSONG:  One am. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  One am, yes, sir. Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, that includes the patio. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  The patio would depend on --- 

 THE CHAIR:  We’re talking patio.  That’s what we’re talking 

about. 
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 MR. RAGAINI: Yes, yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  You are open seven days a week? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  That solves where do we eat on Monday night. 

 (Laughter) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  As far as outside liquor, right?  On the patio? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. LAPORTE: What is the time you’re going to? 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  It’s the same as the restaurant. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Same as the restaurant. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Until what time is that? 

 Outside? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Well, I mean, I’m saying, you know, depending on 

the weather, obviously.  But if it’s during the summer which I am sure 

you have many great events here.  I know I’ve been to the Italian 

Festival, on nights like that: we’ll stay open so if people want to 

come and drink on the patio, obviously, we’ll allow them to do that. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Until what time?  That’s what I’m asking? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Well, until one.  I mean, but you know – to be 

honest --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s all business around there anyways.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I just had two questions:  One, we had our sign out 

right away the minute I got it. It was posted out there.  I took 

pictures and everything of your zoning meeting here.  And, then when 

the procedure is done and the letter comes, will the letter come in 24 

or 48 or how long, if you can just give me a little background to get 

the permission so I can get the zoning officer to sign off? 

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, you can answer that? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Well, I think within seven days.  I can’t tell you 

exactly. 
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 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Exactly when they’re going out.  About three or 

four days after the meeting. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  It might be sooner. 

 MR.RAGAINI:   I hope to file the application within the next two 

weeks to get the process going. 

 THE CHAIR:  We should be able to do that. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Okay, I appreciate it very much, gentlemen.  We 

hope to be good neighbors to Southington and have a long and lasting 

relationship in your town. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 Okay, is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6090A, Application of Raymond P. Ragaini for 

special exception approval to change the floor plan of a restaurant 

with a bar/patio liquor license under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 98 Main Street, property of 98 Main LLC in 

an CB zone. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Did we do this one at the same time or no? 

 THE CHAIR:  It is a separate application.  We’ll take them, when 

we vote on them: we’ll put them both together. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  I heard my name again. 

 THE CHAIR:  We have two applications. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  One for the restaurant and one for the patio. 

 MR. PHILLIPS: You’ve got it. 

 We learned pretty much everything in that last one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Name and address for the record? 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Raymond P. Ragaini, 30 Winter Street, Ansonia, CT. 

 MR. CIGLIANO:  Todd Cigliano, 95 South Farms Drive, Manchester, 

CT. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  I don’t think we have any further questions. 

 MR. GWOREK: Is this for the change in floor plan? 

 THE CHAIR: What’s that? 

 MR. GWOREK:  This one is for the approval of the change in the 

floor plan? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, that would be on. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Maybe you can explain just real quickly what you 

are doing there. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  You mean the inside? 

 MR. PHILLIPS: Yah. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  Well, the inside, the layout, the walls, as I said, 

we’re not changing any of the walls.  We are just reconfiguring the 
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tables and chairs in the dining section and the separate dining room 

in the rear there which is like a private dining room. 

 THE CHAIR: Yup. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  So, that is all we’re really doing there. 

 We’re putting some banquettes in and everything. If you look at 

the sketch, there is two round banquettes towards the rear of the 

dining room which were not there before. 

 So that’s pretty much it.   

 The bar that is there, existing, is staying there.  We’re just 

doing new floors, new ceilings.  We’re tiling walls.   

 Gentlemen, during the day there is always workers there and you 

are always welcome to come over and take a look at it to see where we 

are. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I mean, there is not much --- they’re leaving 

the bar and the number of bar seats. 

 The rest of the thing, where they move the tables around, that’s 

not classified as being --- 

 MR. RAGAINI: The fire marshal will eventually give me the form to 

hang up for the capacity of the room. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. RAGAINI:  All right.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposed? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 (The Chair reseated Mr. O’Keefe and he resumed the dais.) 

 

 F. APPEAL #6091A, Application of Erik J. Layton for a lot area 

variance of 92 sf for a proposed daycare under Sections 3-01.2.F.1.D & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. LAYTON:  Erik Layton, 23 Berry Lane, Simsbury, CT. 

 The property is owned by the same woman that is actually running 

the dance studio over there.  And, she’s putting a tenant in.  

Obviously, you can see by the application there was  a slight 

shortfall on the 40,000 sf required for the use of the daycare. So, 

that’s where our application is applicable. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So basically, you are taking over that whole 

building, correct? 

 MR. LAYTON:  The daycare? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.   

 MR. LAYTON:  No, the daycare is talking about tops would be a 

third. 

 She still has the dance studio in the front portion of the 

building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it. 

 MR. LAYTON:  Okay.  I had the opportunity to walk the property 

with Dave Lavallee, one of the town planners, and I did it actually 

early on just to make sure --- a look see to see if there are any 

other issues he could see.  And, he saw none. He is the one that 

directed me to do this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, I took a look at it. I was over there today 

walking through it. I guess the electricians were there. 

 Okay.  Do we have questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yup.   You have a deck area outside here?  The deck 

area? 
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 MR. LAYTON:  It is required. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Okay. 

 MR. LAYTON: A play area. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Okay.  And, you’ve got parking spaces that go inside 

there. 

 MR. LAYTON:  Right.  And, that was actually part of the reason I 

went over it with David to make sure that we still had adequate 

parking. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Your parking is there.  What’s the protection --- 

the children in the play area? 

 MR. LAYTON:  It is going to be fenced.  Actually, just to clarify 

what it needs, we had a list.  It was with a state official.  It does 

get inspections for anything applicable to daycare.  And, I can assure 

you that they are quite strict. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Yah, for the safety issue. 

 MR. LAYTON:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let me ask you --- oh, I’m sorry.  I’m looking at 

this backwards.  Okay.   

 You’ve got the back two-thirds. 

 MR. LAYTON:  It is kind of a strange situation because I’m not 

really knowledgeable in the legalities, but the property also is 

afforded the use of a permanent right of way easement which greatly 

increases the square footage, but of course, by the letter of the law, 

it’s not owned by the property. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are parcels 1 and 2 contiguous parcels? 

 MR. LAYTON:  Um.  Well, they are both owned by the Burma Corp, 

LLC, but it is actually, I think what really happened there is when 

they granted the permanent right of way easement which is to the best 

of my understanding for a residential property in the rear, it 

actually divided the parcel. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, is that an easement or is that a fee simple 

that is owned by the rear lot owner? 
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 MR. LAYTON:  Um, there is actually a permanent right of way 

easement, I believe. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  I can also clarify the applicant is using both 

pieces to calculate the area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Using parcel l and 2 to calculate it? 

 MR. LAYTON:  Yes. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, how do you get to parcel --- isn’t --- between 

parcel 1 and parcel 2, isn’t there a grassy area or something? 

 MR. LAYTON:  It is all asphalt. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAYTON:  Part of the rear parcel might have some grass.  That 

is actually separated by asphalt.  It’s a driveway right of way for 

lack of a better word. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAYTON: It appears as though it must’ve been a residential 

piece and then they subdivided and put a commercial up front and 

afforded themselves access. I think it is a residential home in the 

rear there now. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So are you saying with respect to the land now or 

formerly owned by Mary Valentine that separates the two parcels that 

you have a basically permanent right of way to utilize that? 

 MR. LAYTON: Right. 

 (Pause) 

 Not a very typical one, I guess. 

 The way the easement was done. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  When I went through this property, of course, I 

didn’t know what you had planned and where it was going to be and I 
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was not aware of this play area outside: however, I feel that there is 

potential for traffic that comes off of North Main Street, then goes 

around that corner of the building out to Darling Street, and I am 

concerned about the safety of the kids in that area. 

 You said there is going to be a fence.  But will that be 

substantial? 

 MR. LAYTON:  Well, that’s, I guess I maybe could have been more 

specific here.  The requirements with the state are actually quite 

astronomical.   

 They’re having us put pylons at the corner of the fencing.  The 

fencing needs to be six foot high.  There will be adequate protection. 

 She won’t even get an operating license to run the place until it 

is actually final inspected. 

 There is also --- not to complicate matters here --- but she even 

proposed putting gates at the end of the deck, which I have to get 

through, you know, it has to be approved by the fire marshal as 

obviously it is an egress. 

 Yah, it’s very strictly governed as far as safety for the 

children. That is probably even an understatement. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, Rob, from here, will this have to go back to 

planning & zoning? 

 If we approve this? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Yah, possibly.  I’ll have to look at the 

regulations on that one. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think, I think they’d have to. 

 All I am saying is a second set of eyes would be looking at it. 

 (Pause) 

 Because I assume they’d have to look at the traffic, you know, 

the question you’re asking.  Because back here you’ve got the Harvest 

Medical – I think its back there. 

 MR. LAYTON:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  There are trucks that go in there to deliver to 

Harvest Medical. 
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 MR. LAYTON:   Right.  That is one the reasons why David wanted to 

actually come out, as well.  He was concerned with any congestion that 

would be --- in essence all we’re taking is spaces that are already 

there for parking.   

 And, there is still a good turning radius and everything else in 

that back area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 G. APPEAL #6092A, Application of Southington Fire Department 

Co. #2 for special exception to allow the annual Christmas tree sale 

fundraiser under Sections 3-01.31D & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulation’s, 

128 West Main Street, property of Town of Southington in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. DESAUNIERS:  Yes, Bob Desauniers, Jr.  I live at 128 Oak 

Street in Southington. 

 I am here on behalf of --- I am a member of the Southington Fire 

Department, Company 2, and we’re looking for a special exemption for 

our Christmas tree sale. It’s our annual fundraiser. 

 Our sale this year would run from November 28
th
 thru December 22

nd
 

with a set up date of November 22
nd
 for the corrals for our trees. 

 Teardown will be --- basically we’ll have it done by the end of 

December. Usually we start tearing down as the tree sales start 

diminishing.  But by the end of the sale we should have everything 

cleaned up. 

 It will be taking place at 128 West Main Street at the 

Southington Fire Department. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We have stipulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Stipulations. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, we have the three stipulations from the previous 

one. 

 Matt, do you have them? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Are you familiar with last year’s stipulations? 

 MR. DESAUNIERS:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you don’t have any issue with any of those? 

 MR. DESAUNIERS:  Not at all. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Okay. 
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 THE CHAIR:  They do a nice job every year. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Matt, should we add the dates? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We may want to put in that the actual sales take 

place between November 28
th
 and December 22

nd
.  That’ll be fine? 

 MR. DESAUNIERS: Oh, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  With set up and then clean up after. 

 MR. DESAUNERS: Yes. 

 Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6073A, Application of Michael J. Montana for 

special exception approval to expand the patio of an existing café 

under Section 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 129 Center Street, 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III Trustees in a CB zone. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Good evening, gentlemen. 

 THE CHAIR:  Good evening. 

 EVERYONE:  Good evening. 

 MR. MONTANA:  I have a few of these if you could pass them out 

for me. 

 (Passed around) 

 (Pause) 

 I will go through them page by page with you. 

 (Pause) 

 This is the actual site layout of the parking lot with respect to 

the building. 

 The parking spaces, handicapped spaces, everything is included. 

 The look booklet I gave you is what I presented to the 

Southington Police Department.  They said they would go back as far as 

they could in their records to answer all the questions.  And, I still 

have not gotten the response back from them. 

 You wanted to know the safety of the parking lot, the history of 

the parking lot.  People --- any accidents.  Personal injuries, 

violations, citations.  Criminal offenses, DWI’s included.  Disorderly 

conducts, beach of peaces.  Any property (sic) to the actual building 

at 129 Center Street.  And, any moving violations. 

 So they have not gotten that information gathered for me, yet.  I 

submitted that three weeks ago. 

 The rest of the pictures, the first one is from 19 --- or 2005.  

It’s depicting no bushes, no fences, no nothing. It’s still the same.  

It has a little sidewalk to enter and exit the side of the building. 

 The one right after that is the same picture for 2005. 
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 Then we have an aerial view of the parking lot in relation to the 

building.  The parking spaces. 

 The one after that is pretty close to more recent.  Before the 

pavers and the fence was in there.  There was just all trees, bushes 

and mulch. 

 There’s a couple of those. 

 (Pause) 

 That’s in the front, the park benches are right next to the 

handicapped spots. 

 And, then the partial construction.  That’s the pavers first 

going in. 

 The rest of them are after the fence was installed.  Where the 

two gates are.  One of them is handicapped accessible and one of them 

is just a side gate. They both swing in, so there’ll be no 

interference with cars or pedestrians walking down the sidewalk. 

 And, that’s what I have for pictures. 

 Um, the site plan is to scale to show you exactly --- that wasn’t 

always a fire zone, a fire lane right there.  That used to be parking.  

When I first was in there for the first two years, um, there was 

parking in front of that area, that space.  And, for at least the last 

five years it has been a fire lane so there is no cars in front of    

it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Have you corrected the safety issue we were talking 

about? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Uh, I’m looking for answers.  You wanted a site 

plan to show you --- I mean there is a fence there.  There’s a hundred 

thousand people that came this weekend and there wasn’t one problem. 

So, I don’t know exactly where the safety issues come into play here. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  With the traffic.  The traffic going in and out.  

Backing up. 

 MR. MONTANA:  There is Friends, the side door of Friends walks 

right into the driveway of the parking lot with no railings, no 

nothing. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  I am talking about the Groggy Frog. 

 MR. MONTANA:  I know you are, but --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I want to see the safety out there taken care of 

here. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Well, what would you like me to do? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We just gone done with a gentleman and he said 

he’ll have pylons and stuff to protect a little dance studio. 

 I want to see this protected.  I want to see these people 

protected.  That’s all. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I thought that is what you were going to come back 

here and show us. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Well, you wanted pictures of the site plan before 

and all that and that’s what I got you.  So, I didn’t know exactly, I 

mean, the fence has --- what the fence is connected to, those poles go 

eighteen inches into the ground.  I can fill them all with concrete to 

secure it which is much more secure than the temporary non-affixed 

barriers that are on all the rest of the patios that are on the 

street.   

 Somebody could take out everybody at Anthony Jack’s driving down 

the street just taking on those non-fixed barriers. 

 So at least, what I have, and it’s not a road.  It’s a parking 

lot. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I honestly thought you were going to come back and 

show us something on the safety. 

 MR. MONTANA:   I don’t know what else you wanted me to show you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It was, was it your lawyer or someone brought it up 

to us.  It’s in the Minutes about pylons. 

 MR.  MONTANA:  Yah, I read the Minutes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah, right.  And, that’s what I thought you were 

going to show us. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Okay.   
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Can I go through this ---- 

 MR. MONTANA: Yah.   Absolutely. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: --- typically the stipulations that we’d be 

requiring so we are familiar with all of it. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would your hours of operation be? 

 MR. MONTANA:  They would be the same as normal hours. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what are those? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Which is twelve in the afternoon to 1:00 am.  

Sunday thru Thursday.  And, then Friday and Saturday twelve until 2:00 

am. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Are we talking about the outdoor patio right now? 

 The hours? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I am asking him what his desirable hours are.  

So you’re saying that you want the outdoor patio actually until 1:00 

am?  On Sunday thru Thursday?  Or would you shut down the patio 

earlier? 

 MR. MONTANA: Same as the other one.  Yes.  Same as the other one. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would you go a little bit less with regard to the 

outdoor patio hours?   I mean, just 2:00 am with residential, seems a 

little bit much on a Friday and Saturday night. 

 MR. MONTANA: Well, it has never been a problem with the closed 

and the one in the middle, the existing patio that we’ve had for – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Let me continue and then we can come back. 

 All alcoholic beverages served in glasses, cups and not in 

original containers. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yup.  Everything but wine.  I want to address that.  

The gentleman earlier did not have the right answer.  You can recork 

wine.  And, bring it home with you.  But you can’t do that for any 

other container. So if you have a bottle of wine, it has to stay in 

its original container.   
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 Everything else, like the gentleman said, beer, is not a problem.  

Usually most of it is draft beer, anyway.  That would not be a 

problem, all the rest of it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, there’d be no music or entertainment outside? 

 MR. MONTANA:  No music.  No entertainment.  No TVs.  Nothing on 

that side.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  And, no amplification and/or loudspeakers 

outside? 

 MR. MONTANA:  None. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you have on your plan, six tables and fourteen 

seats? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Six tables and fourteen seats. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are asking for the patio that is depicted 

on the actual sketch that you brought in? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  Let me just --- maybe for my own 

edification.  If you are not having music or entertainment, why would 

your people want to be out there at 1:00 am or 2:00 am?  Wouldn’t it – 

 MR. MONTANA:  Quiet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  -- make sense to shut down the patio just a little 

bit earlier? 

 MR. MONTANA:   Quiet, quiet.  People can go out there and talk. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the door would be shut? 

 MR.  MONTANA: Yes.  Usually it is. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You think, you are telling us that people are 

drinking and eating and you are telling me until 1:00 am they’re going 

to be quiet?    

 Is that what you are saying? 

 MR. MONTANA:  I know you find that hard to believe. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I know it is hard to believe. 

 MR. MONTANA:  The average age in my bar is over 40. It’s --- 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  I hear the other patio you have. I hear the other 

patio you have.  I hear the noise. 

 So now you want this patio on this side where there’s 

neighborhoods.  There is a residential. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Quiet.  That’s all I’m saying. 

 It’s quiet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Joe, if we have questions, let’s ask him the 

questions.  Let’s not get argumentative. 

 But, I guess, you know, is there any --- it seems like the major 

issue here is safety.  Is that what I’m hearing? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Safety and the time of closing.  Because there is 

residential down there.  It’s the time, too.  A reasonable time.  

That’s all I’m looking for. 

 THE CHAIR: What about the rest of the restaurants, Machiavelli’s 

all those?  What times did we put on those? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I think less. 

 MR. MONTANA:  The same. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think we put less.  I don’t recall anything 2:00 

am.  

 MR. MONTANA: They’re all open until 2:00. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, we’re not talking about the restaurant, but the 

outdoor. 

 MR. MONTANA: No, if the weather is permitting, they’re all out in 

the --- all the patios are open until 2:00 am. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Well the thing would be, if we do have some 

stipulations on record for those other   restaurants in the same area 

--- 

 THE CHAIR:  We do. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Would you be opposed to matching those same times? 

 MR. MONTANA:  No, not at all. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  That is reasonable, I would think. 
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 Because they are all in the same area. 

 MR.MONTANA:  Yes. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I mean, would you be, you know, there is a safety 

issue.  Would you be obligable to put some ballards on that curbing? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yes.  Not a problem.  Not a problem at all. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I mean, space them out. So there wouldn’t be an 

issue? 

 MR. MONTANA:  I’ll put one at each entrance and one in each 

corner. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’d almost have to --- it would have to be 

acceptable to someone in town.  For the safety issue.  Don’t you 

think, Rob? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  With the ballards?  The bollards? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Um, well, I mean we could have the --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The engineering department?  Whatever. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  We could review it internally. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s what I want. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I understand the need for safety, but you know, 

the applicant brings up some things here, you know, with Friends and 

the other ones.  

 I mean, if he is willing to put that up there, it seems like he’s 

doing something that is --- 

 MR. MONTANA:  I’ll do whatever you want me to do.  I guarantee, I 

assure it, it is much safer --- I’m not just doing this to make a 

buck. 

 If I would have my child out there, I want to keep everybody 

safe. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: I understand that. 

 MR. MONTANA:  You know what I mean? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But the thing is there is some concern here. 
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 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, I mean, if you are obligable to putting some 

things --- if the town would recommend that and say, you need to put 

one here, here and here.  Is the applicant willing to do that? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, I mean ---- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Then the town would have to sign off, too. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  Make a stipulation that it is approved by town 

staff or something. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right. I have no problem with that. 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  It’s relatively minor, so, two gates.  It’s not 

like we’re asking or putting the onus on town staff to take care of a 

commission level decision. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Correct.  I mean, I understand our point of view.  

The town may say he doesn’t need it. I mean, then in that case we have 

to do what the town says. If the town says to be extraordinary and put 

here and here, if he’s agreeable to that, then we put that into the 

stimulations and say:  agrees to town recommendations of ballards, if 

necessary, dictated by the Town of Southington. 

 MR. MONTANA: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Would we be stipulating ballards? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Or whatever the town recommends. 

 MR. WYSONG: Yah.  If we’re concerned about safety of the people 

on the patio from cars backing up, then a ballard would be kind of hit 

or miss unless you had a whole row of them five feet apart.  Or one of 

those corrugated rails. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, that’s why I said --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, bumper high the length of the fence would take 

care of safety in both directions.  You’d have to have a break where 

the gate is.  

 To me, the biggest safety issue is somebody walking through the 

gate and getting hit by a car coming thru. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Well, that is not an issue because – 
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 MR. WYSONG:  I mean, to me, that is the bigger issue. 

 MR. MONTANA:  That sidewalk --- that sidewalk has been there for 

thirty years coming down the side of the building. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m just saying. 

 MR. MONTANA:   So, with a gate or without a gate, it is still the 

same issue. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, you come out, you come out the door and in the 

past you came out the door into a grassy area. 

 MR. MONTANA:  The sidewalk was always there.  Into the parking 

lot. 

 MR. WYSONG: Well, you came out on to something and a curb and a 

parking lot. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Right. 

 MR. WYSONG: Now, if you are on the patio, you open the gate and 

you step right into the traffic flow. 

 I’m not going to push the issue, it’s just --- 

 MR. MONTANA:  I understand what you’re saying.  But it’s just --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  --- my perception is that  -- 

 MR. MONTANA:  I think it’s safer now.  You’re lifting up the 

thing and you are opening the gate and you’re looking.  And, there is 

really, if you look at the plan, there’s two spots the entire length 

of the patio and they are both handicapped.  If you want to include 

the first non-handicapped spot ---- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I am not a traffic expert but – 

 MR. WYSONG:  Nor am I. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  -- the applicant makes a point that you can drive 

down past Anthony Jacks, Machiavelli’s, and you’re only two feet away 

from the barricade that is not even secured. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Fixed. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I agree with you one hundred percent. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The thing is, in this case, which to Joe’s point, 

looking at you: you are backing up, okay? 

 So, I mean, to go the extra yard because we want to be safe in 

the Town of Southington, putting whatever the town recommends in there 

to make it safer, it should be just put in as a stipulation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, does the town --- excuse me.  A question for 

staff:  Does the town require a certificate of occupancy if he’s going 

to be utilizing the outdoor patio? 

 MR. PHILLIPS:  At the very least, a certificate of compliance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, I mean, wouldn’t the town address that issue 

outside of the ZBA if they need a certificate of compliance before 

they can use it? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I would think so.  So if they bless it and say 

yes, it’s now okay, then --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because that is beyond the scope really of us. 

 MR. GWOREK: Are you required to have two entrances?  By fire code 

or anything?  Egress? 

 MR. MONTANA:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  So there is no way you could lock the one 

that opens up on to the  --- into the parking lot. 

 MR. MONTANA: No, I can’t. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 Just there’s two concerns here. Both of walking out into traffic 

and the other one is people walking out with their drinks. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Right. 

 MR. GWOREK: That is my concern. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Like I said, this isn’t my first rodeo.  The other 

one has been there for eight years. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. MONTANA:  We have people there standing by the gates and you 

know. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We could also put a stipulation in that if there 

are issues --- 

 MR. GWOREK: Yup. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yah, we have the one year thing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would have said:  approval good for one year.  

You come back in a year but there would be no fee.  Just --- 

 MR. MONTANA:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Excuse me.  Like with the hours of closing, now if 

he has to come back, if it does get out of hand down there, he has to 

come back every year? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, he comes back next year and then we 

would decide next year if we wanted it to just go or – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I want to be fair.  Okay. 

 There is residential right there where you are.  You know that. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I mean, right there. 

 MR. MONTANA: Absolutely.  Residential right above me. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right.  And, across the street from you and you 

cross that street, it’s right there. 

 So, my concern is the noise level. These people have children, 

too. They go to sleep at a certain hour. 

 And, I know what the downtown gets like. I do know that. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely.  You know, the door opens and it closes 

on a Saturday night, we keep them doors shut. We keep the windows shut 

now. We do all that.  To stay in compliance. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is the outside now.  We worked on the inside.  

This is the outside. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Both the doors swing in towards the patio. 
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 MR. MONTANA:  They swing in. 

 THE CHAIR:  They can’t swing out. 

 MR. MONTANA:  No.   Nope. 

 Like I said, one of them is handicapped accessible. 

 THE CHAIR:  At least the gate on the driveway side must swing in 

and not out into the traffic. 

 MR. MONTANA:  They both swing in. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Or into the parking lot. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, what did we say about the time? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I was thinking for time, we can check, but I don’t 

believe that the other restaurants are open and I was thinking 11:00 

pm Sunday thru Thursday and midnight on Friday and Saturday for the 

outdoor. 

 You’ll still have the indoor. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you still have the other patio whatever hours we 

stipulated. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because you are not having music out there and most 

quiet people are gone by then, anyway. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Any more questions on this application? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you for being patient with us. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Okay, thank you for being patient with me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, I think safety is the issue that we are all 

concerned about here. 

 MR. MONTANA:  Me, too. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you for working with us. 

 Okay. 

 Thank you. 
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 MR. MONTANA:  All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone in favor of this application?   

 (No response) 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 

 

8:13 o’clock, p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

NEW BUSINESS: 

  A. APPEAL #6086A, Application of Stephen Graseck & Laura M. 

Sorensen for a 17.5’ rear yard setback variance under Sections 7A-00 & 

`15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 308 Shuttle Meadow Road, property of 

Stephen Graseck & Laura M. Sorensen in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Application 6086A.  Mr. 

LaPorte seconded as did Mr. Wysong.    

 Mr. O’Keefe noted for discussion purposes, if you look at the way 

the lot is configured, it is not deep.  It is very wide, but it’s not 

very deep. It is basically the replacement of an existing deck with 

something that’s slightly larger.  I think in terms of hardship, the 

configuration of the lot and the area would suffice. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6087A, Application of David gold for an 18.6’ front 

yard setback variance and expansion of duplex structure on a lot with 

insufficient area under Sections 7A-00, 11-09 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 18 Greeley Lane, property of David & Connie Gold in an R-

12 zone. 

 This public hearing was continued previously. 
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 C. APPEAL #6088A, Application of Keith Gray for special 

exception approval to allow an annual church holiday craft fair under 

Sections 3-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 232 Bristol 

Street, property of First Evangelical Lutheran Church in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6088A with 

stipulations. 

 Stipulaltions: 

 1. One individual directing traffic. 

 2. The date is November 8, 2014 from 8:30 am to 3:30 p.m. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said they’ve had the event before and it has been a 

good event.  It’s good for the town. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6089A, Application of Raymond P. Ragaini for a 

special exception approval to allow a change in permittee for a 

restaurant with a bar/patio liquor license under Sections 4-01.32, 11-

04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 98 main Street, property of 98 

Main LLC in a CB zone. 

 Let the record show that Matt O’Keefe recused himself and Ron 

Bohigian will sit for him in Items D & E. 

 Mr. Wysong made a motion to approve Appeal 6089A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 The Chair stated that this applicant has run a number of 

establishments in the Connecticut area and they seem to be run very 

well.   And, again, nothing is really changing other than the 

permittee. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6090A, Application of Raymond P. Ragaini for 

special exception approval to change the floor plan of a restaurant 

with a bar/patio liquor license under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 98 Main Street, property of 98 Main LLC in 

an CB zone. 

 Let the record show that Matt O’Keefe recused himself and Ron 

Bohigian will sit for him in Items D & E. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal 6090A with 

stipulations. 

 Stipulations: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats shall not exceed fifteen. 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement office shall require a new application. 

 - Any change any permittee shall require a new application. 

  

For the patio and outside dining stipulations: 

 - Hours of operation shall not be later than 1:00 am Sunday 

thru Thursday and Friday and Saturday its 2:00 am.  

 - All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses, cups, 

et cetera and not in original containers. 

 - There shall be no music or entertainment. 

 - There shall be no amplification and/or loudspeakers. 

 - Approval shall be good continuously unless there is a 

problem. 

 Mr. Wysong and Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong asked about hours for the restaurant.  He heard the 

patio hours.  The Chair said the applicant said the hours for the 
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restaurant and the patio would be the same.  Those are the hours or 

inside and out. 

 This is an all business / commercial area.  No residential. 

 Mr. Wysong noted that the permittee for the Groggy Frog brought 

up the wine you can now take home, cork it and seal it in a plastic 

bag.  I think that kind of solves the wine problem.  The Chair said he 

would like to get together with Rob and the planning & zoning 

commission and see if we can come up with a general agreement and how 

we want to word it.  We can modify these as we go. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed he could live with that.    

 The Chair felt that made the most sense rather than trying to do 

it for this one and we’re committed to all the others. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 Let the record show Matt O’Keefe will be reseated. 

 

 F. APPEAL #6091A, Application of Erik J. Layton for a lot area 

variance of 92 sf for a proposed daycare under Sections 3-01.2.F.1.D & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, property of 

Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6091A.   Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong said he was trying to understand why or what was the 

intent of a 40,000 square foot piece of property in conjunction with a 

daycare if in fact you can have most of the lot covered by other 

buildings and parking lot and two other commercial operations on the 

same property.  I wish I could read into the mind --- if you read 

through Section 3-01.2.F.1.D it stipulates the number of clients you 

can have on each size property. No more than twenty-five if you have 

excess of this or that.  With the exception of the R-80 zone, you have 

to have a minimum of 40,000 square feet. 

 I look at this situation and there are multiple commercial 

businesses, there is a thru driveway and I would question whether 

there out to even be a daycare center there. 

 Quite apart from the fact that they are looking for a variance. 

 He asked the Chair for guidance. 

 The Chair said that one of the reasons is is that when you talk 

about a smaller zone, for example someone has it in their home, 

they’re required to have a certain play area, but because of the size 

of the piece of property, it limits the number of people. 

 But once you get into the R-80, obviously, that’s why they open 

it up. To your point which is very valid once you get into that area 

and you put it in a commercial zone or business zone, it is not very 

specific, I’ll tell you. 

 And, this may not be the most appropriate area for a daycare 

center because of all the things you have said. 
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 Mr. Wysong added that would be his impression.  Not that I want 

to deny the property owner the opportunity to run the dance studio and 

a daycare center and use the building however they want to use it. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out if you look at the whole regulation, 

there are other requirements.  For example, compliance with state law 

licensing requirements and if located in a business zone, no more than 

twenty-five clients accommodated at one time. So they are limited to 

twenty-five clients by virtue of the fact that they did not ask for a 

variance for more than twenty-five. 

 Mr. Phillips clarified the maximum number of clients may be 

waived by a two-thirds vote by the planning & zoning commission. So 

they could ask for a waiver which is interesting because there is a 

whole other set of issues.  Special permit uses may be granted by 

planning & zoning.  They would have to go back to them if they want 

more than twenty-five. 

 Mr. Wysong then asked how the 40,000 square feet plays into this. 

I don’t understand why it was written the way it was written. 

 Mr. Phillips guessed that because there are some substandard 

lots, especially in areas with higher traffic counts, basically 

daycares like to be located on commuting routes.  Maybe the idea was 

to make sure there was adequate parking and enough separation because 

there is an outside component to it from other uses.  That’s all I can 

think of.  It is a first for me seeing that. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said clearly they are looking for an acre lot. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed they were looking for an acre.  If I were on 

that board whenever that regulation was written, I would say, a 

daycare center?  If that’s the only business and not an auxiliary use 

of a residence, auxiliary business,  twenty-five kids, nice generous 

playground, fencing all around it, in the back yard away from the 

neighbors, whatever.   

 In my mind, this location doesn’t meet what I would have 

envisioned the reason the regulation was written the way it was 

written. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said they are limited to twenty-five unless they go 

back to the planning & zoning commission and if they do, I think those 

are the very questions that planning & zoning would ask.  You’ve got 

other business here.  How can you fit these other businesses and more 

than twenty-five people?   
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 Mr. Phillips brought up parking demands and when the peak hours 

of usage are for the different uses. 

 Mr. Wysong asked the chain of approval.  Does it come to us, 

first?  They see from our regulations they need a variance to even 

propose? 

 Mr. Phillips said they wouldn’t be able to get the special permit 

by virtue of not meeting the minimum lot requirement.   

 So they need this variance before they can explore whether they 

can meet state requirements noted Mr. Wysong.  Are we to assume the 

state is perfectly happy with the commercial set up? 

 Mr. Phillips said the state will be most concerned with meeting 

the minimum requirements for a daycare and having the outside play 

area, having a certain interior accommodations.  I don’t know if they 

are concerned about location. 

 The Chair said we are first on the list.   Without the variance, 

they’re done.  They need this before they can start meeting all of the 

other requirements the state puts on them and the requirements for 

parking spaces, the handicapped, et cetera. 

 Mr. Phillips said you do have to have a certain amount of square 

footage of play area outside to correspond with the area on the inside 

as well per child. 

 Mr. Wysong said they have 578 square feet of play area.  If they 

have twenty-five kids, that gives each kid about 20 square feet. 

 The Chair said we have approved a number of daycares and at no 

time, my feeling is that at no time do all the kids go out at once. 

 Mr. LaPorte pointed out they couldn’t on that deck.  Now, the 

state has to approve the safety of that deck?   Mr. Phillips said he 

would hope so. 

 Mr. Wysong commented if we have concerns about the Groggy Frog 

and a safety issue there, I would have about ten times more issue on 

this one.  Mr. LaPorte reminded everyone he did bring up pylons. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said it was his understanding we are just giving them 

the go ahead to go to planning & zoning and they will address a lot of 

these issues on the special permit application. 



Zoning Board of Appeals October 14, 2014 

59 

 

 Mr. Wysong hoped the system works and our approval doesn’t 

suddenly open up a floodgate of well, the zoning board of appeals 

approved it so we’ll approve it because it’s okay with them.  The 

Chair said it doesn’t work that way. 

 Mr. Phillips advised they definitely consider safety aspects and 

traffic aspects.  Pretty heavily considered. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 G. APPEAL #6092A, Application of Southington Fire Department 

Co. #2 for special exception to allow the annual Christmas tree sale 

fundraiser under Sections 3-01.31D & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulation’s, 

128 West Main Street, property of Town of Southington in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6092A with stipulations. 

 Stipulations: 

 - That the festival be held from November 28, 2014 to  

December 22, 2014. 

 - The site be cleaned of all debris within a week of the end 

of sales. 

 - The applicant carry insurance in a greater amount of $2 

million or town required minimum. 

 - Permission from the town is obtained. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out this has happened year after year and 

there haven’t been any complaints. 

 The Chair did note they do a nice job of cleaning up after. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6073A, Application of Michael J. Montana for 

special exception approval to expand the patio of an existing café 

under Section 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 129 Center Street, 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III Trustees in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal 6073A with 

conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 - Hours of operation from Sunday to Thursday be from twelve 

noon to 11:00 pm.  Friday and Saturday from twelve noon to twelve 

midnight. 

 - All alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups, et 

cetera and not in original containers. 

 - There shall be no music or entertainment. 

 - There shall be no amplification or loudspeakers. 

 - The approval would be good for one year.  The fee to come 

back next year would be waived.  That would be the first meeting in 

October, 2015. 

 - It be limited to six tables and not more than fourteen 

seats. 

 - The door to the premises be shut at all times except when 

people are going in and out. 

 - The gate on the driveway is to swing inward. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted for discussion purposes that we are talking 

about less hours here than we talked about Geno’s.  I think the reason 

being that there is residential property nearby here but there is no 

residential property nearby Geno’s and that would be the difference in 

the hours. 

 He continued that he would commend the applicant for finally 

coming back with a scaled drawing which did make it a little bit 

easier for us to examine. 
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 The Chair felt that by changing the hours to prior to closing, 

that would also enhance the safety that we’re trying to accomplish.  

Friends stays open to 1:00 or 2:00, that patio should be empty by the 

time the late nighters get out of the other establishment.  I think 

that’s also a help with the safety issue. 

 Mr. LaPorte brought up the noise level. If it does get out of 

hand, next year, this goes on year to year, right?   Mr. O’Keefe said 

he is coming back the first meeting in October and I think if there 

were problems, they’ll have to address them at that time. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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MISCELLANEOUS  /  OLD BUSINESS   /   NEW BUSINESS 

 The Chair advised he sent a note to Dave about the fabric garages 

and I got back a note back you’re looking at it.  Mr. Phillips advised 

he spoke to Attorney Sciota about that today and we are going to have 

a discussion at the planning & zoning commission’s next meeting to see 

if we get some direction as to how they would like this to go. 

 Under the building code change in March of this year, anything 

under 200 square feet, structure wise, is not subject to a building 

permit.  A lot of the one car hoop structures, that kind of leaves 

them hanging.  What do we do?  Do we still require a zoning permit?  

Do we consider them accessory garages?  They’ll never meet the 

regulation. 

 We kind of have to struggle through this one a little bit.  Dave 

and I have been talking about this, back and forth, for a while. 

 The one car ones are less than 200 square feet.  But you can get 

them a little bit bigger.   

 Discussion of ones sighted around town. 

 The Chair suggested that we don’t use that 200.  We make it 

smaller than that. What is going to happen is we’re going to have 

these all over town.  The 200 square foot ones you can get a car in 

there.   They’ll pop up, as they have, all over town.  Like mushrooms. 

 If you’re going to put them up to store your wood for the winter, 

it doesn’t have to be 200 square feet.  

 If you’re going to use it as a garage, which most are used for, 

for cars, boats or RVs, I’m concerned about the 200 square foot 

regulation. 

 They’re all over town. 

 Mr. Phillips said if we want to regulate under that amount, it’s 

going to be subject to a zoning permit, at the very least.  It becomes 

a cat and mouse game.  Just like signs. 

 Mr. Bohigian pointed out they are made for garages.  They don’t 

make them smaller. 

 The Chair said we need to take a real hard look at it.  Or 

they’ll pop up like crazy.  They already are. 
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 Mr. Phillips said pending the discussion with planning & zoning, 

Dave will inform the zoning board of appeals where they want to go 

with it. I suspect they’re going to want to have it subject to, at 

least, a zoning permit.  It is essentially a structure.  It is sitting 

there all year round in many cases.  It should be subject to setbacks. 

 The Chair noted our regulations say a garage has to be of the 

same material as the home, as the principle structure.  Mr. Phillips 

said that’s why it doesn’t work as an accessory garage. 

 Mr. Bohigian suggested maybe a limit on how many months you can 

have it up.  Mr. Phillips said that is tough to manage. 

 They’re non-taxable and they’re used as garages. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn which Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:37 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman                                     

    Zoning Board of Appeals 

     


